



Evaluation of the Norwegian Research and Development Activities in Conflict Prevention and Peace-building

**Evaluation Report 5/2008
Executive Summary**



Norad

*Norwegian Agency for
Development Cooperation*
P.O.Box 8034 Dep, NO-0030 Oslo
Ruseløkkveien 26, Oslo, Norway

Phone: +47 22 24 20 30
Fax: +47 22 24 20 31

Layout and Print: Lobo Media AS, Oslo
ISBN: 978-82-7548-345-2

Executive Summary

Approach and Methodology

Since the early 1990s Norway has been playing an important role as facilitator in a number of peace and reconciliation processes. Norwegian researchers have underpinned this by providing up to date information and innovative analyses. They also help develop competence in Norway and abroad, and generate useful contacts that bolster formal negotiations.

This evaluation was commissioned by the Evaluation Department, Norad, to assess to what degree, and in what manner, the research carried out at four Norwegian institutes promotes the objectives of the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs in conflict prevention.

More specifically the evaluation was asked to define how research is resulting in outcomes that promote *instrumental* and *conceptual* utility objectives. In the context of this evaluation, instrumental utility refers to the value of research and development (R&D) as a means for improving the operational decision-making at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. The conceptual utility on the other hand refers to the value of R&D for a strengthening of the Norwegian knowledge base on Conflict Prevention and Peace-building issues, which can eventually be expected to inform public debate, and provide deeper understanding of the issues, thereby helping the Ministry and its partners in peace and conflict work in the long-term.

The consensus about this new field amongst OECD bilateral aid co-operation agencies is that the scope of conflict prevention and peace-building covers all activities carried out in development, security, justice and reconciliation, governance and political assistance. What distinguishes it from other types of aid is the aim to assist the ending of inter-group violence, when combined with the pursuit of just and equitable social conditions.

The activities evaluated are those of the Christian Michelsen Institute (CMI), Norwegian Institute for International Affairs (NUPI), Fafo Applied International Studies (Fafo), and Peace Research Institute of Oslo (PRIO), funded by the MFA and the Research Council of Norway, or by Norad, over the period 2002-2007.

The evaluation has focused on the production of the research (as opposed to an assessment of scientific quality), and on its effects. This can be traced as a link between research outcomes and the key factors of international conflict. The case studies are Palestine, Jordan and Sudan, plus desk reviews on Sri Lanka, Training for Peace (a project training of the civilian components of African peace support operations), and a review of research on gender in conflict in support of UN Security Council Resolution 1325.

Intention and Use of Norwegian Research

Norwegian policy views peace as a symbiotic relationship, best summed up in the aphorism: 'sustainable development promotes peace and sustainable peace promotes development'. Research on conflict is in turn given a high priority in Norwegian foreign policy, and funded through different sources at the MFA and Norad. Poverty and Peace research in particular is an important element at high level foreign policy strategies. During the period under review Ministry of Foreign Affairs funding has resulted in increased efforts on Conflict Prevention and Peace-building (CPPB) research, and resulted in useful network building. The Ministry's planning processes have also been participatory where research institutions have been involved from early on.

Practice has developed a foreign policy approach which is often referred to as the 'Norwegian Model', characterised by a commitment to long term engagement, involvement of Norwegian researchers and NGOs, and the pragmatic, flexible use of human and financial resources in support of peace processes.

This pragmatic use of human and financial resources is channelled amongst others through the four institutes, but also many other institutions in Norway and abroad. Some programmes commissioned by the Research Council of Norway are more long term, but still sharply policy related.

Corroborating a recent evaluation on development research¹, the results of this evaluation on research and development in the area of conflict prevention and Peace-building are comparatively good:

- the four institutes commit senior staff to research in this area;
- a high proportion of the research is written in English making it accessible to a wider, international audience;
- it dovetails with other Norwegian foreign policy research and policy priorities;
- researchers conduct the type of research that is needed;
- and there is some evidence of knowledge utilisation.

While prior to 2005-2006 the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Research Council of Norway gave only limited priority to peace research, this has increased now with the programming of both fundamental research (Poverty and Peace Programme) and an annually increasing allocation for applied research from the Peace and Reconciliation Unit.

However the team has faced considerable difficulties in data collection and analysis, due to the differences in definitions of conflict prevention and peace-building (for example a large amount of research in this field does not recognise itself as such) and of financial and project reporting in the Ministry and the institutes. While overall expenditure is clear, it is very difficult to assign specific research outputs to funding decisions, and even more difficult to relate resources to country specific impact, due to the diverse nature of dynamics covered worldwide, as well as the culture of discretion in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

Within a rich interface of consultation and mutual familiarity between the research community and the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, there is a need to create better incentives for all sides for an efficient and predictable utilisation of research outputs. The evaluation observes that the higher policy coordination wanes as one moves down to the implementation levels.

There is firstly an unnecessary contrast between the short-term and long-term research funding from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, where the latter seeks to create capacity and the former is focused on rapid and relevant information. A lack of a common understanding in the project selection has resulted in a loss of efficiency in the research content and environment. Considerable resources are spent on poorly coordinated proposals, on research streams that are not pursued, or foreign policy initiatives that are not supported by research.

Significance of Influence in the Case Studies

Sudan provides the best example of the Norwegian Model being used in a consistent fashion to achieve highly relevant influence on the key drivers of conflict. The inter-relations of the institutes with the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and actors in country have allowed Norway to continue to play an important role.

A review of the larger projects shows that the provision of background information was successful in allowing Norway to address appropriate issues, through a good identification of stakeholders. On the other hand the conceptual research was limited to a small audience. The duration of influence of the institutes is exceptionally strong in Sudan, with important inroads into achieving sustainability/durability of the outcomes in Sudan itself, particularly thanks to the links to local partners. The timing of the research has also been good, coinciding with policy decisions.

In Palestine the conflict drivers are multiple and a large number of them are outside the sphere of research actors, as international policy in particular is subordinated to many other influences. Whereas capacity development and informal Track II contacts have been a waning priority in the current polarised environment, information and conceptual contributions

1 'Norwegian Development Research – An Evaluation', The Research Council of Norway 2007.

remain exceptionally good. The Living Conditions surveys constitute a relevant and extensive vector of impact.

The Training for Peace programme is a good example of the capacity building role that the institutes can play in civilian aspects of peace-keeping, leading to regional knowledge bases and networks of personnel. The sustainability of the programme varies, however, if one speaks of the Norwegian institute (where it is small and where it is not linked to a clearly defined Ministry of Foreign Affairs policy) or of local partners (where there is good sustainability thanks to long range funding).

In spite of a prominent role in the negotiations in Sri Lanka, the MFA has made only limited recourse to the four institutes to provide research and development services in relation to the conflict. Instead it has sought to meet the Ministry of Foreign Affairs' policy research needs by commissioning research on Sri Lanka outside of Norway, including considerable funding to Sri Lankan researchers.

As regards gender in conflict and support to Security Council 1325, the influence of the institutes on the formulation of the Norwegian position has been well synchronised to support the process of formulation and implementation of the Resolution, but still needs to be developed in terms of its application in conflict situations.

Overall Conclusions

Research and development in conflict prevention and Peace-building has created a dynamic and competitive literature, and a web of significant contacts for Norway, leading to some unique outcomes in terms of peace processes.

However the research specialisms, and the absence of a long range competence framework, mean that there is no coherent and broad focus, and many opportunities are missed. While there is a strong performance in terms of relevance to issues in conflict, there is not an efficient use of the research outputs. In particular the current practice ascribes a low importance for local research partners - who in fact turn out to be key elements of good performance.

This is a time when conflict situations involve ever more diverse forms of influence, and when micro-level issues may come to generate strategic effects. It coincides with increased pressures of time and attention on Ministry of Foreign Affairs officials. Research and development is an asset which could be more systematically developed than it currently is.

Paradoxically there is a reluctance on the part of the institutes as well as on the part of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs to develop a framework either for research and development or for conflict prevention. Many respondents have identified the non-determination, informality and flexibility of the existing arrangements as an advantage. Some have even said that eliminating this room for manoeuvre would be counterproductive for research, as it would limit independence. From the Ministry of Foreign Affairs' point of view it would constrain their ability to commission applied research linked to short term policy needs (some of which must occasionally remain confidential). For this (valid) reason the evaluation argues for a focus on the field of conflict prevention, but not for a strategy or the creation of a new structure.

Recommendations

The Terms of Reference ask for advice on how to improve utility. The evaluation would recommend a change in the coordination regime, to better seize this important opportunity for the Norwegian model.

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs should in essence create a **consultation mechanism** for the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Research Council of Norway and for those institutes interested in conflict prevention and Peace-building. This will be materialised in meetings and documentation, in which short term priorities of research and development would be better supported by Research Council of Norway and Norad (including objectives formulated in terms of outcomes, selection criteria, and possible synergies with non-Norwegian institutions). This already exists for the Research Council of Norway, but covers only a small part of the

research and is not well linked to the concept of peace and reconciliation as pursued by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

More specifically, three developments should take place:

1. *The Ministry of Foreign Affairs* should **publish explicit objectives in terms of outcomes** which Norwegian conflict prevention and Peace-building requires, with greater emphasis on capacity building in Norway and abroad, and priorities in the type of country or thematic factual information needed (two of the current key outcomes of research and development identified by this evaluation). This could be officially published (without being linked to calls for proposals) and aligned to the list of countries in which Norway wishes to invest resources, be they developing countries or not. This would provide researchers with medium to long term areas of interest, thematic priorities, and indications on the necessary timing of outputs, and to a certain extent contribute to the greater 'arm's length' distance between researcher and user, advocated by the above mentioned evaluation on development research in Norway².
2. Since research is funded by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and concerns international relations and country situations, *the research institutes* should systematically design and implement strategies of **national capacity building** in partner countries in the south, but also with other countries where research is carried out on behalf of Norway. This would increase the extent and duration of influence of Norwegian research. This partnership should become more of a research and development priority, and could lead *for the Ministry of Foreign Affairs* to something like an actor-focused policy in peace-building, aligned with conflict analyses that guides Norwegian policy. It would also respond to the importance *for foreign researchers* of access to internationally recognised forums of debate and academic review. *Research institutes* should seek to further develop strategic research partnerships with southern researchers and research institutes, so as to build research capacity, and generate alternative perspectives/knowledge on conflict prevention and Peace-building where Norway seeks to play a role.
3. *The Ministry of Foreign Affairs and especially Norad* should develop a **knowledge management framework** for research specifically for conflict prevention and peace-building. This would include the development of theoretical schemes and bibliographies, events and seminars, and an evaluation framework (tied to the emerging OECD Guidelines on evaluation of Peace-building) to help researchers in assessing the quality of their work in relation to impact. *Norad* should consider moving beyond merely technical oversight of research projects, to develop some capacity to assess the substantive content of research, and steer it towards appropriate and relevant users within the Norwegian foreign policy machinery. *The research institutes* should develop more collaborative, genuinely strategic research programmes, that take advantage of their respective areas of expertise and competence in developing conceptual, thematic and country specific research outputs. This would contribute to the ability of researchers to maintain a long term focus, recognising that capacity building is the main bottleneck in Norwegian research³

This coordination would act as a nexus of information and dialogue, but without creating constraints on either side. It would not entail additional policies, or establishment of problematic institutions. Research would then promote an enhanced synergy between policy components.

² "Norwegian Development Research – An Evaluation", 2007.

³ *Ibid*

EVALUATION REPORTS

- 3.95 NGOs as a Channel in Development aid
3A.95 Rapport fra Presentasjonsmøte av «Evalueringen av de Frivillige Organisasjoner»
- 4.95 Rural Development and Local Government in Tanzania
5.95 Integration of Environmental Concerns into Norwegian Bilateral Development Assistance: Policies and Performance
- 1.96 NORAD's Support of the Remote Area Development Programme (RADP) in Botswana
2.96 Norwegian Development Aid Experiences. A Review of Evaluation Studies 1986–92
3.96 The Norwegian People's Aid Mine Clearance Project in Cambodia
4.96 Democratic Global Civil Governance Report of the 1995 Benchmark Survey of NGOs
5.96 Evaluation of the Yearbook "Human Rights in Developing Countries"
- 1.97 Evaluation of Norwegian Assistance to Prevent and Control HIV/AIDS
2.97 «Kultursjokk og Korrektiv» – Evaluering av UD/NORADs Studiereiser for Lærere
3.97 Evaluation of Decentralisation and Development
4.97 Evaluation of Norwegian Assistance to Peace, Reconciliation and Rehabilitation in Mozambique
5.97 Aid to Basic Education in Africa – Opportunities and Constraints
6.97 Norwegian Church Aid's Humanitarian and Peace-Making Work in Mali
7.97 Aid as a Tool for Promotion of Human Rights and Democracy: What can Norway do?
8.97 Evaluation of the Nordic Africa Institute, Uppsala
9.97 Evaluation of Norwegian Assistance to Worldview International Foundation
10.97 Review of Norwegian Assistance to IPS
11.97 Evaluation of Norwegian Humanitarian Assistance to the Sudan
12.97 Cooperation for Health Development WHO's Support to Programmes at Country Level
- 1.98 "Twinning for Development". Institutional Cooperation between Public Institutions in Norway and the South
2.98 Institutional Cooperation between Sokoine and Norwegian Agricultural Universities
3.98 Development through Institutions? Institutional Development Promoted by Norwegian Private Companies and Consulting Firms
4.98 Development through Institutions? Institutional Development Promoted by Norwegian Non-Governmental Organisations
5.98 Development through Institutions? Institutional Development in Norwegian Bilateral Assistance. Synthesis Report
6.98 Managing Good Fortune – Macroeconomic Management and the Role of Aid in Botswana
7.98 The World Bank and Poverty in Africa
8.98 Evaluation of the Norwegian Program for Indigenous Peoples
9.98 Evaluering av Informasjons støtten til RORGene
10.98 Strategy for Assistance to Children in Norwegian Development Cooperation
11.98 Norwegian Assistance to Countries in Conflict
12.98 Evaluation of the Development Cooperation between Norway and Nicaragua
13.98 UNICEF-komiteen i Norge
14.98 Relief Work in Complex Emergencies
- 1.99 WID/Gender Units and the Experience of Gender Mainstreaming in Multilateral Organisations
2.99 International Planned Parenthood Federation – Policy and Effectiveness at Country and Regional Levels
3.99 Evaluation of Norwegian Support to Psycho-Social Projects in Bosnia-Herzegovina and the Caucasus
4.99 Evaluation of the Tanzania-Norway Development Cooperation 1994–1997
5.99 Building African Consulting Capacity
6.99 Aid and Conditionality
7.99 Policies and Strategies for Poverty Reduction in Norwegian Development Aid
8.99 Aid Coordination and Aid Effectiveness
9.99 Evaluation of the United Nations Capital Development Fund (UNCDF)
10.99 Evaluation of AWEPA, The Association of European Parliamentarians for Africa, and AEI, The African European Institute
1.00 Review of Norwegian Health-related Development Cooperation 1988–1997
2.00 Norwegian Support to the Education Sector. Overview of Policies and Trends 1988–1998
3.00 The Project "Training for Peace in Southern Africa"
4.00 En kartlegging av erfaringer med norsk bistand gjennom frivillige organisasjoner 1987–1999
5.00 Evaluation of the NUFU programme
6.00 Making Government Smaller and More Efficient. The Botswana Case
7.00 Evaluation of the Norwegian Plan of Action for Nuclear Safety Priorities, Organisation, Implementation
8.00 Evaluation of the Norwegian Mixed Credits Programme
9.00 "Norwegians? Who needs Norwegians?" Explaining the Oslo Back Channel: Norway's Political Past in the Middle East
10.00 Taken for Granted? An Evaluation of Norway's Special Grant for the Environment
- 1.01 Evaluation of the Norwegian Human Rights Fund
- 2.01 Economic Impacts on the Least Developed Countries of the Elimination of Import Tariffs on their Products
3.01 Evaluation of the Public Support to the Norwegian NGOs Working in Nicaragua 1994–1999
3A.01 Evaluación del Apoyo Público a las ONGs Noruegas que Trabajan en Nicaragua 1994–1999
4.01 The International Monetary Fund and the World Bank Cooperation on Poverty Reduction
5.01 Evaluation of Development Co-operation between Bangladesh and Norway, 1995–2000
6.01 Can democratisation prevent conflicts? Lessons from sub-Saharan Africa
7.01 Reconciliation Among Young People in the Balkans An Evaluation of the Post Pessimist Network
- 1.02 Evaluation of the Norwegian Resource Bank for Democracy and Human Rights (NORDEM)
2.02 Evaluation of the International Humanitarian Assistance of the Norwegian Red Cross
3.02 Evaluation of ACOPAM An ILO program for "Cooperative and Organizational Support to Grassroots Initiatives" in Western Africa 1978 – 1999
3A.02 Évaluation du programme ACOPAM Un programme du BIT sur l'« Appui associatif et coopératif aux initiatives de Développement à la Base » en Afrique de l'Ouest de 1978 à 1999
4.02 Legal Aid Against the Odds Evaluation of the Civil Rights Project (CRP) of the Norwegian Refugee Council in former Yugoslavia
- 1.03 Evaluation of the Norwegian Investment Fund for Developing Countries (Norfund)
2.03 Evaluation of the Norwegian Education Trust Fund for African the World Bank
3.03 Evaluering av Bistandstorgets Evalueringsnettverk
- 1.04 Towards Strategic Framework for Peace-building: Getting Their Act Together. Overview Report of the Joint Utstein Study of the Peace-building.
2.04 Norwegian Peace-building policies: Lessons Learnt and Challenges Ahead
3.04 Evaluation of CESAR's activities in the Middle East Funded by Norway
4.04 Evaluering av ordningen med støtte gjennom paraplyorganisasjoner. Eksempifisert ved støtte til Norsk Misjons Bistandsnemda og Atlas-alliansen
5.04 Study of the impact of the work of FORUT in Sri Lanka: Building Civil Society
6.04 Study of the impact of the work of Save the Children Norway in Ethiopia: Building Civil Society
- 1.05 –Study: Study of the impact of the work of FORUT in Sri Lanka and Save the Children Norway in Ethiopia: Building Civil Society
1.05 –Evaluation: Evaluation of the Norad Fellowship Programme
2.05 –Evaluation: Women Can Do It – an evaluation of the WCDCI programme in the Western Balkans
3.05 Gender and Development – a review of evaluation report 1997–2004
4.05 Evaluation of the Framework Agreement between the Government of Norway and the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP)
5.05 Evaluation of the "Strategy for Women and Gender Equality in Development Cooperation (1997–2005)"
- 1.06 Inter-Ministerial Cooperation. An Effective Model for Capacity Development?
2.06 Evaluation of Fredskorpset
1.06 – Synthesis Report: Lessons from Evaluations of Women and Gender Equality in Development Cooperation
- 1.07 Evaluation of the Norwegian Petroleum-Related Assistance
1.07 – Synteserapport: Humanitær innsats ved naturkatastrofer: En syntese av evalueringsfunn
1.07 – Study: The Norwegian International Effort against Female Genital Mutilation
2.07 Evaluation of Norwegian Power-related Assistance
2.07 – Study Development Cooperation through Norwegian NGOs in South America
3.07 Evaluation of the Effects of the using M-621 Cargo Trucks in Humanitarian Transport Operations
4.07 Evaluation of Norwegian Development Support to Zambia (1991 - 2005)
5.07 Evaluation of the Development Cooperation to Norwegian NGOs in Guatemala
- 1.08 Evaluations of the Norwegian Emergency Preparedness System (NOREPS)
1.08 Study: The challenge of Assessing Aid Impact: A review of Norwegian Evaluation Practise
1.08 Synthesis Study on Best Practise and Innovative Approaches to Capacity Development in Low Income African Countries
2.08 Joint Evaluation of the Trust Fund for Environmentally and Socially Sustainable Development (TFESSD)
3.08 Mid-term Evaluation the EEA Grants
4.08 Evaluations of Norwegian HIV/AIDS Responses
2.08 Cash Transfers Contributing to Social Protection: A Synthesis of Evaluation Findings

Norad

Norwegian Agency for
Development Cooperation

P.O.Box 8034 Dep, NO-0030 Oslo
Visiting adress:
Ruseløkkveien 26, Oslo, Norway

Telephone: +47 22 24 20 30
Fax: +47 22 24 20 31
Postmottak@norad.no
www.norad.no

No. of Copies: 300
November 2008
ISBN 978-82-7548-345-2